Handy Sanitary District
Regular Meeting of the Board

August 13, 2009

Minutes


Attendees: Tim Loflin-Chairman, Keith Loflin-Secretary, Dan Caudle, Debbi Yarbrough, Arlin Sechrist, Ron Niland and Michael Boaz-All American Associates, Renae Stafford-Clerk, Frank Wells-Attorney, Wes Carter-Hobbs, Upchurch, and Associates, Justin Sullivan, Greg Carroll, Robbie Haltom, Jay Thomas-Field Personnel


Guests: see attached list.

Tim Loflin called the meeting to order. 


Oath of Office: Renae Stafford read the Oath of Office to Arlin Sechrist, who placed his left hand on the Bible and repeated the Oath aloud.


Public Comment: Dean Ross congratulated Arlin Sechrist on his appointment as Board member. Arlin Sechrist thanked his supporters and discussed that he would serve to the best of his ability for the District and its customers.

Approval of Minutes: The Board reviewed the July 9, 2009 Minutes and Debbi Yarbrough made a motion to approve the Minutes including Tim Loflin’s request that they be changed to reflect Dan Caudle’s move to vote on the proposed mandatory connection ordinance and the second by Ronnie Harrison. Michael Boaz suggested that the proposed ordinance be attached to the Minutes. Arlin Sechrist seconded, passed by the Board 5-0. The Board reviewed the July 16, 2009 Minutes and Debbi Yarbrough made a motion to approve the Minutes including that they be changed to take account of a suggestion she had made that Fish Tales Marina and Campground be contacted about connection to the sewer system. Keith Loflin seconded, passed by the Board 5-0.

Badin Lake Sewer Project:

Public Hearing for Loan Increase: Michael Boaz informed the Board that the District did not receive the $1 million Rural Center grant applied for and therefore needed to secure the additional financing through the state. Arlin Sechrist inquired whether the number of individual grinder pumps listed on the resolution should be 1,100 or 1,062 and Michael Boaz agreed to change it to read 1,062. Tim Loflin opened the public hearing and asked for comment. Karen Nash inquired how much more money is the District borrowing and Ron Niland and Michael Boaz explained that this $1 million is already part of the project budget, but that they had hoped to acquire it from the Rural Center grant instead of borrowing it from the state. Dan Caudle inquired whether the total budget is about $18 million and Michael Boaz agreed that it is. Arlin Sechrist inquired whether this Resolution will increase the total amount of the project and Ron Niland explained that it does not. He also discussed that hopefully the total budgeted amount will not be spent, but that the District must show the LGC that the worst possible case scenario was anticipated. Dean Ross inquired if this money will be used to acquire easements and Ron Niland explained that since this money is part of the total project budget, it is possible that some of the money could be used for that purpose. There were no further comments and Tim Loflin closed the public hearing.


Resolution approving Loan Application: The Board reviewed and Frank Wells confirmed that he had also reviewed the Resolution. Debbi Yarbrough made a motion to approve the Resolution, with the correction of changing the number of individual grinder pumps from 1,100 to 1,062. Keith Loflin seconded, passed by the Board 3-2, with Dan Caudle and Arlin Sechrist voting against.

All American Associates Contract (transcribed verbatim as requested by Dan Caudle): 

Michael: “The next item is contract with Ron, Ron’s company, All American Associates and the purpose for this is to get the contract that we already have with them in a format that will allow it to be paid for with loan proceeds. They have a certain format that they like all their contracts to be in, and this addresses their concerns so that we can use the loan to pay All American Associates for the administration of the project.”

Ron: “And more grant funds from the state.” (?) 

Michael: “Right.”

Ron: “This is another technical amendment”….”with what the state’s required has to be in their contract format.” (?)

Dan: “We’re actually spending more money, or we’re?”

Ron: “It’s within the budget, the same …. in the budget, it doesn’t change anything in the budget at all.”

Arlin: “So this contract is already been approved, we’re just approving the restructuring of the contract? Because I notice the date July 1. Was it approved at a prior meeting and now we’re just—“

Ron: “Yeh, in a different format and a different, yeh.”

Arlin: “So we’re not approving the contract because it’s already been approved, we’re just approving this format of the way the contract’s written?”

Ron: “And the understanding yeh within the contract and the terms and the way the state wants it, I—“  

Arlin: “Did they stay the same, the terms of the contract?”

Frank(?): “It extends the term.”

Michael: “Yeh, I think it actually—“

Ron: “Yeh, I mean—“

Keith(?): “It extends the term?”

Ron: “Extends the term and within the budget, the way the Board approved the budget.

Arlin: “Ok.”

Ron: “The Board approved the budget as was when they adopted the budget.”

Arlin: “And I’m just asking for clarification—“

Ron: “Oh, I understand, I understand—“

Arlin: “Because I’m not really sure why it was dated July and we’re talking about it at tonight’s meeting, it would, I would assume that it was already a done deal.”

Ron: “Well, the project started back in July.”

Arlin: “Ok, so?…”

Ron: “I guess that’s why it was dated that, I don’t know.”

Michael: “It may be, that may be my fault, it may of should of said August 13th, it’s just that—“

Frank: “If it helps any, my understanding is that there is already a contract in place,” 

Arlin: “Ok.”

Frank: “that would have covered July and that by backdating this amendment to the contract—“ 

Arlin: “It’s just amending the original July contract?”

Frank: “This allows us to pay July out of the proceeds of this loan, out of the fund for the project.”

Dan: “Ok.” 

Frank: “That’s what it does, really, that’s why it goes back to July.”

Dan(?): “I gotcha, ok.”

Arlin: “So it’s not a new contract?”

Dan: “When was this contract signed, originally?”

Ron: “I don’t know, a year ago?”

Frank: “It’s a year to year kind of thing, that’s why I say it extends the term. On the condition to being year to year, and replacing the contract we’ve got, it does extend the term because it goes 24 months—“

Ron: “Which is the length of the project.”

Frank: “Right.”

Dan: “Would I be able to get a copy of the contract?”

Michael: “The original, yeh.”

Frank: “As a matter of fact, I say this as your lawyer, this is a professional service contract, so it’s really terminable pretty much at the Board’s will. Just like your contract with me, which is really not a contract at all. Tell your engineer to walk, to take a walk, tell your lawyer to take a walk, tell your manager to take a walk, that’s what happens.”

Arlin: “Frank, for a point of clarification, if Handy Sanitary District has a prior approval for any of the aforementioned unforeseen costs incurred, in the fulfillment of the services, who approves that, is that the Board? Is it assumption that the Board is who you talking, or who the contract is talking about? Or is it a specific individual?”

Frank: “The Board.”

Arlin(?): “The Board, ok.”

Frank: “And that really speaks of things like change orders from the contracter….”

Arlin: “Right.”

Tim: “Is the Board prepared to make a motion on this?”

Arlin: “I move to.”

Tim: “Do we have a second?”
Debbi: “I second.”

Tim: “Any further discussion?….those in favor say I.”

Debbi, Arlin, Keith, Dan: “I.”

Tim: “Opposed?.....passed unanimous.”

Letter to Property Owners: Michael Boaz presented a letter which he explained will advise property owners to schedule on-site meetings with HUA reps, and also advise them of the option to attend meetings for their particular development. Wes Carter further explained that this is an attempt to work with property owners regarding the location of their existing septic systems as well as future sewer pump locations. The Board reviewed the letter and did not have any suggested changes. 

Pump Station Property Exchange: Frank Wells explained that in order to be in compliance with a Davidson County subdivision ordinance, the District needed to re-convey the underlying fee for one of the properties acquired for a pump station. The Board reviewed the proposed deed and Michael Boaz noted that the name of the property owner on the presented deed was incorrect. Debbi Yarbrough made a motion to authorize the Chairman to execute the deed, including the name correction. Arlin Sechrist seconded, passed by the Board 5-0.
HUA Invoice: Michael Boaz presented an invoice first billed to the District in May, as well as a letter from Fred Hobbs. He explained that the Board has discussed and questioned the invoice before and that the letter Fred Hobbs provided explains the charges. Michael Boaz also discussed that at the Board and Ron Niland’s request, Fred Hobbs had taken $4,500.00 off of the contract bidding and award phase of the original invoice. Debbi Yarbrough made a motion to approve payment of the revised invoice. Tim Loflin seconded, passed by the Board 5-0.
Water Loss Report Review: Dan Caudle presented information previously provided to the Board by management, regarding leak detection and water loss. He explained that he read in this information that unaccounted for water is the difference between produced (metered at treatment facility) and metered use (sales plus non-revenue producing water). He further discussed that although the number of gallons lost due to leaks is good information for the Board to have, it should not be included in the monthly report as “accounted for” since it is estimated figure that can not be confirmed by anyone. He further discussed that the 23%, estimated using the new methodology, and reported last month would have been 50.2% if estimated the old way. Dan Caudle explained that in referencing the materials provided by management, he found no indication that loss due to leaks should be included in the accounted for water report. He requested that these monthly reports be completed the way previously done and suggested an addendum which would include the field’s best estimate of loss due to leaks. Tim Loflin explained that the current reporting method shows where some of the loss is going. Dan Caudle explained that June would have been $23,758.00 worth of water lost, and July $17,700.00. Tim Loflin inquired when the master meters would be tested and Michael Boaz confirmed that it is scheduled. Dan Caudle inquired how the state or regulatory agencies recommended how water accountability reports should be formatted and Michael Boaz explained that the new methodology being used was provided by the Rural Water Association. He also explained that leaks have always been included in the report, and the only difference has been that after meeting with the Rural Water representatives, the field crew has become more educated on estimating the loss through leaks. Robbie Haltom informed the Board that Rural Water will meet with the Board to discuss water loss, and Dan Caudle confirmed that he would be interested in that. Arlin Sechrist inquired why the dollar amount lost each month is not part of the report and also inquired if the correct way to figure the dollar amount each month is to multiply the gallons by the purchase rate charged by the Town. Michael Boaz explained that this report has been used by the District since before he became manager, and Ron Niland confirmed that was the correct way to figure the cost of the water lost. He also discussed that the percentage each month is not as big of an issue as whether the District is doing everything they can to reduce the percentage, or keep it as low as possible. Ron Niland further discussed that the District has been doing everything they can, with help from both Rural Water and the engineers. Robbie Haltom discussed that the new listening device is the same as what Rural Water uses and that they are going to send someone to train the field crew on how to use it. Arlin Sechrist inquired how the majority of leaks are found and Robbie Haltom explained most are reported by customers. Dan Caudle inquired whether these customers are thanked for their reports and Arlin Sechrist inquired whether Rural Water may have some information that the District could send out with the bills to help customers know what to look for and the importance of reporting leaks. Michael Boaz agreed that he would look into that. Tim Loflin suggested that Rural Water come and meet with the Board and Ron Niland explained that the District is a tree system which requires more usage because the water has to keep running through the long lines in isolated areas. Dan Caudle made a motion to commend people who report leaks and recognize them through an insert in the bill. Arlin Sechrist seconded the motion. Ron Niland recommended that the Board table so that staff can consider logistically how to do it and present something to the Board at the next meeting. Arlin Sechrist requested educational material be included and Ron Niland suggested sending that information out with the annual water quality report. Dan Caudle made a motion to table until the September meeting. Arlin Sechrist seconded.


MONTHLY REPORTS (Water Loss, Leak Adjustment, Financial): Michael Boaz presented the monthly reports and the Board reviewed.


Tim Loflin suggested management set up a meeting for the Board with the UNC School of Government and Michael Boaz confirmed that he is trying to arrange that and will contact the Board when he has available dates. Dan Caudle inquired if the Board has bylaws and Frank Wells explained that the Board has the General Statutes, but no bylaws. He further explained that the District has adopted policies and procedures over the years. 


Debbi Yarbrough made a motion to move to closed session to discuss BLSP property acquisitions, Harborgate, and personnel. Keith Loflin seconded, passed by the Board 5-0. Debbi Yarbrough made a motion to move back into open session, Arlin Sechrist seconded, passed by the Board 5-0. Debbi Yarbrough made a motion to authorize management to offer the following property acquisition negotiations: for the Cobb property for P/S #8 , the District will offer $3,500.00, one free residential sewer tap, and a capacity guarantee for the next 20 years for 10 residential single family lots, for the Gatta property for P/S #9 , the District will offer $6,000.00 only, for the Sanders property for P/S #12 , the District will offer $2,500.00 only, and for the right-of-way for the sewer line to cross the East/Cooper property, the District will offer the East’s and the Cooper’s each $2,000.00 and a free residential sewer tap. Arlin Sechrist seconded, passed by the Board 5-0.


Loflin Fabrication Project: Ron Niland discussed that after working with Davidson County Commissioners, the county’s EDC has agreed to try to help find a way to fund the project. Tim Loflin announced that representatives from the Department of Commerce have already came and toured Loflin Fabrication. He also discussed that the county commissioners inquired what the District has put into this project and that he had explained that since the project would not create enough flow to make payments on the line, the Board had directed management to seek grant funding. 


Astran Lane Sewer Project: Ron Niland explained that the District previously acquired a grant from the CWMTF to fund the design of the project and is currently being permitted. He further explained that the District plans to go back to CWMTF to seek funding for the construction, which may cost $20,000.00-$30,000.00, and that the District will have revenue to maintain and operate the line and will be working with the Town of Denton for treatment of the sewer. 


Dan Caudle made a motion to adjourn the meeting, seconded by Arlin Sechrist, passed by the Board 5-0. 


Adjourned. 

